## CITY OF GAINESVILLE Office of the City Attorney

Memorandum

Phone: 334-5011/Fax 334-2229

March 8, 1999

Mayor and City Commissioners

DATE: \$\text{x}\text{x

FROM: City Attorney

TO:

\*FIRST\*READING SECOND READING

SUBJECT: Ordinance No. 0-99-31

An ordinance of the City of Gainesville, Florida, relating to the General Employees Pension Plan, amending Section 2-523(c)(2) of the Code of Ordinances relating to members of the plan; creating Section 2-523(i) of the Code of Ordinances providing for limited participant re-entry or transfer of vested accrued benefit; amending Section 2-526(a)(3) of the Code of Ordinances to provide an optional form of benefit; providing a severability clause; providing a repealing clause; and providing an

immediate effective date.

<u>Recommendation</u>: The City Commission adopt the proposed ordinance.

Late last year, the City Commission authorized the preparation and advertisement of the attached ordinance. The City Manager's communication to employees distributed in the last City Highlights (copy attached) discusses the salient points of the proposed ordinance. An actuarial impact statement concerning the effect of the proposed ordinance on the pension plan will be presented by management prior to adoption on second reading.

A section by section analysis of the ordinance follows.

Section 1 conforms plan language to current practice regarding allowing high level employees the option of entering the General Employees Pension Plan or selecting participation in the Defined Contribution Plan.

Section 2 of the ordinance allows limited participants, who are not currently eligible members of the General Employees Pension Plan, the opportunity to re-enter the plan as eligible members or to transfer the value of their vested accrued benefit to the 401 Defined Contribution Plan. A limited participant who elects to re-enter the General Employees Pension Plan will also have the option of "purchasing" all of their years of service as an ineligible member upon the payment of the projected actuarial present value of the benefits associated with such additional years of service.

Section 3 allows an employee who terminates with a vested benefit to receive a lump sum cash equivalent of that benefit upon termination, if the benefit has an actuarial present value of less than \$5,000, rather than having to wait until attaining age 65 to apply for a termination benefit.

Prepared by:

Charles L. Hauck

Sr. Assistant City Attorney

Approved and Submitted by:

Marion J. Radson City Attorney

MJR:CLH:sw

PASSED ON FIRST READING BY A VOTE OF 5-0.

## A Letter from the City Manager Concerning Limited Participants Re-entry Into the General Employees' Pension Plan

## Dear City Employees:

The City Commission recently authorized the City Attorney to draft an ordinance related to certain "limited participants" reentry into the General Employees' Pension Plan. Limited participants are those employees who at one point participated in the General Plan but elected to begin participation in another plan at some point in the past. This authorization represented a major step in a process that was requested by the limited participants many years ago. Since there may have been some misunderstanding and/or misinformation about exactly what changes are being proposed, I wanted to take this opportunity to outline my recommendations and address some of the concerns that have been voiced regarding this proposal.

I would like to begin with a review of the four (4) components of my recommendation which are to be included in the proposed ordinance revision:

- 1. Re-entry into the General Plan This provision would allow limited participants to re-enter the General Plan. Individuals electing this option would once again earn eligible service in the General Plan in lieu of receiving City contributions into a defined contribution or deferred compensation plan. From the effective date of their election these individuals would resume accruing credited service in the General Plan which would factor into the calculation of their monthly benefit at the time of their retirement. What merely electing this option will not do for these employees is purchase non-plan service in the employ of the City where the individual was not a member of the General Plan. As an example, lets look at an individual who had nine years of prior service as a member of the General Plan when that employee elected to transfer to another plan and, to date, has seven years of service under the other plan for a total of sixteen years of service with the City. If this individual were to elect this re-entry option and work five more years with the City, this employee would have a total of twenty-one years of service with the City. The employee's General Plan benefit, however, would be based on fourteen years of service; the initial nine years and the five earned after re-entry into the plan. This individual would not be receiving a benefit from the General Plan for the years in which he/she was not a General Plan member but would receive a separate benefit resulting from participation in the other plan. It is important to note that this proposal is providing an option to limited participants that is no different from that already provided to individuals who leave the employ of the City and then return and rejoin the General Plan upon their rehire.
- 2. Purchase of Non-plan Service This provision would allow those limited participants who have elected to re-enter the Plan under revision one the further option to purchase the above-mentioned service in the employ of the City, but not as a member of the Plan. These non-plan service years would be purchased at their actuarial present value; therefore, any exercise of this option would result in no net fiscal impact to the Plan. The full cost of the purchase would be paid by the limited participant.
- 3. Cash out This option is open to limited participants who elect not to re-enter the Plan. It provides for the Plan to pay to these limited participants upon separation of employment a one-time lump sum amount representing their accrued values when less than \$5,000. Each of the current limited participants has to date earned a monthly benefit from the Plan, payable upon retirement. Over 40% of these monthly benefit amounts are less than \$100.00. From a plan administration standpoint, it certainly is not cost-effective to retain such members in the Plan through the course of their retirement years. This option reduces Plan administration costs while providing those limited participants who so elect the accrued value of their future monthly benefit in a lump sum payment.
- 4. <u>Transfer of accrued values</u> Once again, this option is open to those limited participants who elect not to re-enter the Plan. It provides for individuals who so elect to transfer their accrued values from the Plan to a 401(a) qualified plan or IRA. As with the cash out option, this accomplishes the goal of reducing future Plan administration costs while providing another avenue for limited participants to receive the accrued value of the future monthly benefit.

Now that I have outlined the four (4) elements of my recommendation, I will address some of the specific concerns that I have heard regarding this proposal.

First, any potential impact to the Plan resulting from this proposal has been thoroughly assessed. An actuarial impact statement has been prepared and the necessary changes to the City's contribution rate will be made. There will be no impact to the employee contribution rate as a result of these changes. The impact to the City's overall finances has also been reviewed. The impact statement prepared by the City's actuary under the assumption that all of the limited participants chose to re-enter the Plan, showed a maximum increase in the City's contribution rate of 0.24%. Over time, this increase should be more than offset by the reduction in the required City contribution for those limited participants electing to re-enter the Plan. This difference between the City contribution to the defined contribution plan and the General Employees' Pension Plan is currently 7.10% (10% vs. 2.90%).

Secondly, the issue has been raised that the proposed ordinance revision is designed to benefit only managerial employees. Just over half (18 of 34) of the limited participant group are managers. Fifteen are professionals, and one is a bargaining unit employee. Although the composition of the limited participant group was not germane to the decision making process, since the issue has been raised, I feel it is important to reflect that the group is more diverse than some may believe.

One additional concern that has been voiced is that the proposed ordinance revision will create inequities between reentering limited participants and Plan members who stayed in the Plan and have contributed to the Plan all along. This issue is generated from the following scenario. Limited participants could potentially re-enter the Plan, work only three more years at markedly higher salaries than they earned when they originally left the Plan, and leave with a dramatically higher retirement benefit than they would have earned at the point of their original departure from the Plan. It is indeed true that the limited participants who choose to re-enter the plan will do so at higher salaries than they were earning when they originally left the General Plan. It is almost always the case for any employee that the final 36 months of their employment represents the highest 36 months of earnings. What is important to recognize is that as mentioned above in the detail on the re-entry option, the limited participants will receive no credit in their monthly benefit calculation for any years not in the Plan. In other words, the credit service portion of the benefit calculation formula (credit service years X 2% X final average earnings) will reflect only their time as Plan members. The limited participants will not receive two pensions for the same period of time.

To illustrate this point the Finance Department selected three individuals from the limited participant group - one employee making one of the highest salaries, another making approximately the average salary of the group, and another making one of the lowest salaries of the group. For each of these individuals a comparison was made of what their final monthly benefit from the General Plan would have been had they stayed in the General Plan throughout their career (assuming they work three more years) versus the combination of what their monthly benefit from the General Plan would be if they re-enter and work three more years plus the value of the annuity from their defined contribution plan. In each of the comparisons, the value of the benefit from the General Plan assuming the employee had remained in the General Plan for his/her entire career exceeded the combined value of the General Plan benefit under re-entry and the defined contribution annuity. Obviously, the value of re-entering the General Plan and also being able to retain the defined contribution does not exceed the value these individuals would have received had they remained in the plan. In summary, time has proven that the City did not provide a better benefit when these employees were allowed to leave the General Plan and join a defined contribution plan. In fact, the exercise of this option in every example resulted in a reduction of the total retirement benefits of the employee. Under these circumstances, I felt that it was only fair to these long time employees to allow reentry to the General Plan in order that they could have an opportunity to increase their final retirement benefit during their remaining years with the City. My recommendations to accomplish this objective were qualified by the requirement that this benefit for the limited participants would be at no cost to any other City employee.

I hope this letter has given you the details of the upcoming proposal, as well as mitigated some of the concerns you have or may have heard others express. The City of Gainesville has successfully endeavored to construct and maintain a solid and fiscally sound pension plan in order to provide City employees the retirement benefits they deserve. I take my fiduciary responsibilities as Plan Administrator very seriously; the decision to put forth these ordinance revisions was not made lightly, but only after considerable deliberation. It is my belief that the proposed changes are in the long-term best interest of the Plan, its members, and the City.

Should you have any questions concerning this issue, please feel free to contact Administrative Services Director Glenda Currie at extension 5013 or Finance Director Mark Benton at extension 5767.

Sincerely,

Wayne Bowers City Manager